Claxton Elementary School
Parent Handbook
2012-2013
Dear Parents,

Welcome to the school that believes in GREATNESS and nothing less! Inside this handy handbook we hope you find the answers to many of the questions you may have from time to time. While we follow all policies and procedures set forth by the Board of Education for the Anderson County Schools, there are those things that are uniquely Claxton’s that we want to be sure you are aware of. Please be sure to read all of the information. The office is open daily from 7:30 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.
We look forward to working cooperatively with you so that your child can have the best possible school year. As always we strive to keep the communication lines open between home and school. Please let us know of ways that we can better strengthen your child’s academic success. Our goal is that this will be a great year for your child to grow academically, socially and emotionally. After you read this handbook, if you have any further questions, please don’t hesitate to contact us.  

Myles Hebrard






Jessica Conatser
Principal







Assistant Principal
Claxton Elementary School • 2218 Clinton Highway • Powell, TN 37849

Phone: (865)945-2222 • Fax: (865)945-3797 • www.ces.acs.ac

TABLE OF CONTENTS

  3- Claxton Elementary Staff 

  5- Mission, Vision, and Belief Statements 

  6- Important Dates and Times

  7- If You Have A Question… 

  7- Arrival/Dismissal 

  7- Traffic Patterns 

  7- Morning Arrival 
  8- Afternoon Dismissal
10- Authorization to Release

10- Attendance 
11- Early Check Out For Appointments

11- Safety and Emergency Drills

12- Inclement Weather 
12- Special Area/Recess Schedules 
13- Food Services 

14- Money 

15- Class Fees
15- Dress Code 
15- After School Programs 

16- Out of Zone/ Out of System Requests
16- Field Trips 
17- Medical Issues 

18- Media 
18- Use of the Internet 

18- School Buses 

19- Smoking 
19- Lost and Found 

19- Birthday’s and Classroom Celebrations
19- Allergies

20- Personal Belongings 

20- Title 1 
20- Family Involvement Plan 

20- Opportunities to Be Involved 
21- Home/School Communication 
23- Curriculum and Textbooks
24- Resources Available to Parents 
24- Ways to Help Ensure Student Success

25- Special Features at Claxton Elemetary 
In compliance with the Title 1, Claxton Elementary School provides opportunities for parental involvement in programming as outlined in this handbook.
Claxton Elementary School Staff

2012-2013

 

OFFICE:
Myles Hebrard, Principal
Jessica Conatser, Assistant Principal

Debbie Phillips, School Counselor

Anita Smith, Secretary

Mary Ann Swafford, Bookkeeper

C.H. Bean, SRO 

PRE-K:






PRE-K ASSISTANTS:
Ashley Durham





Sara Caughorn
Cyndy Gray






Nancy Thrasher
Yancey Krebs






Marsha Lowe
Wilma Ogle






Katrina Cherry
KINDERGARTEN:





FIRST GRADE: 
Lori Adkins






Jennifer Carr
Allison Cornell





Emily Clawson
Jennifer Jennings





Beth Goins
Debbie Nall






Amanda Mallery
Cathy Smith






Rachel Minardo

SECOND GRADE:





THIRD GRADE:
Liza Alexander





Kathy Bryant
Pam Brooks






Stephanie Fagan
Kristy Dean






Shelly Tolson
Janet Gibbons






Kim Waggoner
Kelley McDonough





Christy Woodruff 

FOURTH GRADE:





FIFTH GRADE:
Sherry Ladd






Nicole Jett
Colette Palmer






Lucy Van Cleve
Angie Phillips






Chance Ward
Stacey Turner






Travis Webb
 
SPECIAL AREAS:





Academic Coach:
Ryan Blair, Art





Jo Ellen Frick
Victoria Rettmann, P.E.
Joni Simmons, Library

Marla Sloane, Music

Debbie Zachary, Technology

READING RECOVERY:




SPECIAL EDUCATION:
Cathy Converse





Gary Hansard
Vickie Harbin






Shaunda Morris
Melissa Hughes





Parveen Naseem
Gladys Stooksbury





Larryn Retinger

SPEECH THERAPISTS:




O.T. and P.T.
Becky Perry






Kim Lemmings
Sarah Walck






Melissa Trapp

EDUCATIONAL ASSISTANTS:
Pam Brown

Danielle Crowley

Roger Duncan

Pauline Jackson
Stephanie Jenkins

Jill Kent

Manda Pyatt

Missy Smith

Kate Tipton

 

SCHOOL NURSE:
Sallie Beauchamp
 

PSYCHOLOGIST:
Laura Campbell
CAFETERIA: Robin Moore
CUSTODIANS: Terry Champion, Gary Daugherty, Denny Enix, Beverly Haff
In compliance with the Title 1, all of Claxton’s teaching and instructional support staff are highly qualified. Parents may request information about the qualifications of teachers and teacher assistants.
Mission:
GREATNESS and nothing less!

Vision:
Claxton Elementary School will form a partnership with students, parents, teachers, and the community to enable students to achieve their full potential and become productive citizens.

Beliefs:
· All students can learn at high levels.

· Students need to not only demonstrate their understanding of essential knowledge and skills, but also need to be actively involved in solving problems and producing quality work.

· Students learn in different ways and should be provided with a variety of instructional approaches to support their learning.

· Challenging expectations increase individual student performance.

· Each student is a valued individual with unique physical, social, emotional, and intellectual needs.

· A student’s self-esteem is enhanced by positive relationships and mutual respect among and between fellow students and staff.

· Students learn to make appropriate decisions when given a supportive and challenging learning environment.

· Teachers, administrators, parents, and the community share the responsibility for advancing the school’s mission.

· The commitment to continuous improvements is imperative because our school is going to enable students to become confident, self-directed, lifelong learners.

IMPORTANT DATES AND TIMES:
Daily School Hours: 8:05 a.m. - 3:05 p.m. Monday - Friday
Title I Open House: August 30th (5-7pm)
No School: August 31st (Staff Development Day)

Labor Day Holiday: September 3rd 
Fall Break: October 15th – 19th  

No School: November 6th (Staff Development Day)

Thanksgiving Holiday: November 21st – 23rd  

Winter Break: December 24th – January 4th 
No School: January 7th (Staff Development Day)

Martin Luther King, Jr. Holiday: January 21st 
Writing Assessment Test: February 5th – 6th
No School: February 15th 

President’s Day Holiday: February 18th 
Spring Break: March 25th – 29th 
No School: April 1st 
TCAP Achievement Tests: April 29th – May 3rd 

Last day of school: May 24th (half-day)
* The Anderson County School Board meets on the 2nd Thursday of each month at 6:30.

* PTO meetings will be the 3rd Thursday of each month at 6:30, except for August and October, when they will be on the 4th Thursday.

IF YOU HAVE A QUESTION/CONCERN, WHAT SHOULD YOU DO?

• First, contact your child’s teacher. If your question/concern involves your child’s classroom, you need to contact his/her teacher first. He/she will be more likely to give you input and answers better than anyone else in the building. Keep in mind that many questions/concerns come from miscommunication…simply talking with the teacher can usually take care of most situations.  

• After you have spoken with the teacher and you still have a question or concern, please call Mr. Hebrard or Mrs. Conatser at 945-2222. Either will be happy to speak with you and/or set up a meeting if necessary.
• If you have spoken with the teacher and then with Mr. Hebrard or Mrs. Conatser and you still have a question/concern, we would ask you then to call Mr. Deal or Mrs. Fair, at the Central Office level, at (865)463-2800.
ARRIVAL/DISMISSAL:

The two most vulnerable times for student safety during the school day are arrival and dismissal. During these two times we have more student movement, people and vehicles on campus than any other time of the day. These two times get extra attention from us. Safety is always our first concern and of utmost importance. We have specific policies and procedures in place to keep these times of the day as safe as we possibly can.  Please adhere to the following:

Traffic Patterns:

• No cars are allowed in the bus loop before 7:25 a.m. for arrivals and after 2:50 p.m. for departures
• Do not park along the sidewalk or block wheelchair ramps

• Park in designated spaces only

Morning Arrival Time:

• Claxton Elementary doors open at 7:15 a.m. STUDENTS MUST BE DROPPED OFF AT THE GYM DOORS OR THE FRONT OF THE SCHOOL. Please do not release your child in the parking lot or main road. Even if it is just a few minutes before the doors open, do not drop your child off and leave. Anything could happen to your child in a matter of moments if left unattended. You are responsible for your child outside of school hours and/or staff supervision.
• Breakfast: Students who arrive at school before 7:50 a.m. may have breakfast before going to class. The breakfast line closes at 8:00 each morning. If your child needs to eat breakfast at school, he/she must arrive before 7:50 a.m.

• Parents are strongly encouraged to put your child on the bus each day. This will help with traffic congestion on Clinton Highway and ensure your child arrives on-time each day. 

• Morning drop-off: Students arriving by car can begin being dropped off at the new gym at 7:15, or when a school staff member has opened the doors. Students can be dropped off until 7:25/7:30 at the new gym and then can be dropped off at either the new gym or the front foyer. Car-riders should cease being dropped off at the new gym at 7:50. All students arriving after 7:50 should enter through the front of the school. Any student arriving after 8:05 must sign-in and receive a tardy pass, which the teacher will collect. Students arriving in the new gym line will enter the main building and go directly to breakfast. Please help in keeping your child safe by not dropping them off in the parking lot. 
• Teachers and students will be available to assist your child out of the car as a courtesy. 
• The first bell rings at 8:05 a.m. Students may report directly to their classrooms at that time. Many teachers get the day started when the students arrive, so being here before 8:05 a.m. helps to get a child’s day started off in a positive way.

• Parents are encouraged to allow their child to walk to class on his/her own. Not only does this help the child develop personal responsibility, it allows for children that have a difficult time saying goodbye to their parents, time to get emotions back in check before class begins. However, if a parent would like to accompany him/her to class, the following must be observed:

     - Park in a designated parking spot

     - Parents must sign in and get a visitor’s badge

- This is not the time for parent/teacher conferences…teachers are occupied with getting the day started for all the students and need to have their attention on the class
     - A child is tardy if he/she is not in the classroom when the bell rings at 8:10 a.m.
     - Parents must sign out when they leave

• All Pre-K students should be signed in with the teacher at the building by the football field and signed out at the front of the main building. You may park in the gravel lot between the football field and the playground and walk your child to class.   

Afternoon Dismissal Time:

• We observe a silent dismissal procedure - this means students do not talk during dismissal. This is to ensure that every child gets to where he or she needs to go and can hear all directions.

• Parents must indicate how a child is to go home at the beginning of the year. A child may be a bus rider, car-rider, walker, or after-school care. 

• Students going home with another student after school: Should your child want to go home after school with another student, a note from you and a note from the parents of your child’s friend are required. These notes should be brought to the office before school. BOTH parents must write a note before the principal will approve a switch for the day. A telephone call will not be sufficient.
     - Bus riders (including day care buses/vans) are students that are eligible to ride the bus.

     - Car riders are children who are picked up in a vehicle. At the beginning of the year we will give you two car-rider cards, one for you to show to the person on duty so he/she will know whom to call. Please show your child’s card daily. While the line can be long, once we begin the process, the line moves quickly. Our process is organized and students do a great job knowing where to go. When pulling up to pick up your child, we ask that you do so quickly so that we can keep the line moving. If you forget your card, you will be asked to go to the office for ID verification with the registration form on file. If your child needs help with a seat belt, we ask that you pull beyond the line to take care of this so the car line can keep moving. Remember that it is the State Law for all children to be in seat belts, and many of our students are required by State Law to be in booster seats as well. 

 

- Walkers are children who are to walk home daily without supervision or children whose parents walk and meet them at the gravel trail leading to Oak Ridge Mobile Home Park. Students will be dismissed through the back doors of the school and asked to cut across the back playground. An officer will be placed at the edge of the trail to assist with getting students across the road. 
• Keep in mind that the only parking on school property at the end of the day is in a designated parking space. Cars are not allowed to park in the front due to dismissal of buses. We do not allow a child to walk to a designated parking location to meet his/her parent because the parent wants to avoid the car rider line or does not want to get out of his/her car. This practice puts our children at extreme risk. If something was to happen and the parent was not at the designated spot on time, the child would be in a very unsafe situation. A few extra minutes getting in the car rider line to ensure the safety of your child is worth the time! If you are not able to wait, please arrive at 3:25 p.m. and your wait will be very minimal. No student pick-ups from the gym without a checkout pass from the office.
• If a change needs to be made in how a child is to go home, a written note to the teacher is required. This needs to be done before the child comes to school. Do not call the school to make a dismissal change unless it is an emergency. The office is a very busy place - calls to change dismissal stand the chance of not getting to the teacher and/or communicated to the child. If an emergency arises during the day and the dismissal procedure for your child needs to change, you must call the office before 2:30 p.m. No changes will be made after 2:30 p.m. daily.

• If your child has an appointment that requires him/her to be checked out early, please arrive by 2:45 p.m. This allows time to locate the child and get him/her out the door before we begin dismissal. Remember that early dismissals fall under the attendance policy. A child may not have more than five unexcused early dismissals or tardies. Be sure your child brings in an appointment excuse so the early dismissal will not be recorded as unexcused.  

• Please be on time to pick up your child. School dismisses at 3:05 p.m. and the office officially closes at 3:30 p.m. - please do not take advantage of Mrs. Anita. If an emergency arises and you will be later than 3:30 p.m., you must call the front office. The authorities may be contacted for children left after school hours without parental contact and/or your child may be sent to after-school care (located in the cafeteria), where you will incur a daily charge.   

• Authorization to Release: Be sure anyone who has the right to pick up your child at dismissal is on his/her registration form. If someone is not on the form, we will not release the child without a written note.

AUTHORIZATION TO RELEASE:

Each child is to have an Emergency Contact sheet on file in the school office. Be sure to only list those whom you think could come and you authorize to pick up your child. If a person’s name is not on the sheet, we will NOT release the child without prior written consent. We will NOT take phone calls to change authorization. If your child is going home with another child, your child and the other student must have a note giving permission for the other child’s family to pick up your child or to ride a bus home. Please keep the sheet current throughout the year. Notify the school immediately if any personal contact information needs to be changed or updated. We do check ID of everyone before we release a child per ACS policy.

ATTENDANCE:

· Please protect your child’s academic learning time from 8:05 a.m. to 3:05 p.m. by being on time each morning and allowing him or her to remain in school all day. The importance of regular attendance cannot be over emphasized! Because of the various instructional strategies teachers are using, a day missed can never fully be made up. A child should be in school every day that he/she is physically able to attend. It is extremely difficult to successfully keep up with class work if attendance is irregular. If a student is tardy, the parent must accompany the child to the office and sign the student register.  

· Tennessee State Law requires a written excuse to be on file for every absence, tardy and early checkout from school. After the 1st six (6) absences (regardless of the type/ reason) a doctor’s note is required. Students are expected to make up missed work due to an excused absence. Parents wishing to pick up work may come by the front office to do so, only after you have contacted the teacher via phone or email and given them ample time to put it together. 

· Excused absences according to Anderson County School policies consist of only: personal illness, school-sponsored activities, death in the family, and religious holidays. Absences not excused by these reasons may be excused at the discretion of the principal prior to (if applicable) the absence. Each excuse needs the following information:  student’s name, teacher’s name, date of absence, reason for absence, parent/guardian name, and daytime phone number. Absence notes must be turned in within three days of the students return to school. It is not necessary to call the school if your child is absent unless the absence is for an extended amount of time.  
· Tardies and early checkouts are recorded and can accumulate into unexcused days absent.  

· In order for a child to be eligible for Perfect Attendance, he/she must have no excused or unexcused absences, no tardies and no early check outs the entire school year.

EARLY CHECK OUT FOR APPOINTMENTS:

From time to time parents need to make outside appointments for their children that conflict with 
school hours. While we would prefer that appointments be scheduled outside of school hours, we 
do know it is not always possible.  If your child has an outside appointment:
• To be EXCUSED, the appointment must be for an acceptable reason as stated in the ACS Code of Conduct and a written excuse must be submitted upon return the next day. Early check outs fall under the attendance policy.  

 • If the appointment is during the day and your child will be returning to school, the parent must come in and sign out the child and then sign the child back into school upon return.
• If the appointment is scheduled at the end of the school day and the child will not be returning to school, the child needs to be picked up NO LATER THAN 2:45 p.m.  This allows plenty of time before the dismissal process begins for the secretary to locate the child, call him/her to the front office, and get you out the door without getting caught in the bus or car rider traffic.

• Avoid scheduling appointments during TCAP week that is in April—once testing begins in the morning, we do not interrupt classes for any reason.
• Parents checking a child out of school early must go to the office, show photo I.D., sign the student register and ask the office staff to have the student dismissed from class. Remember, only those adults listed on the Emergency Contact List are allowed to check a student out. Parents are responsible for informing emergency contacts of all school rules and regulations regarding check-outs. For the sake of your child’s safety there are NO EXCEPTIONS. Please plan accordingly.  

SAFETY AND EMERGENCY DRILLS:

• Educating students in a safe environment is our number one priority. As a staff, we continue to review our policies and procedures for safety to ensure our knowledge in the event of an emergency. Routinely we practice a variety of drills with the children, including evacuations, lock downs, natural disasters, severe weather and fire. If we ever had to fully evacuate, here are a few things you, as parents, would need to know:

     - The Claxton Elementary staff is trained to take students to a secure location off the property. We have arrangements with a variety of churches, businesses and schools within walking distance of our school, in which, to take our students. 

     - Once at the new location, procedures would be put into place for parental pick up. Students would not be released until they were all accounted for after the re-location. Please do not try to take your child until all children are accounted for.
- Parents would be notified via the SkyLert system and the media as to where to be reunited with their child(ren). While this would be a very stressful time, parents would need to follow the procedures for picking up their child(ren) and not add to the stress by trying to go to an undesignated location. 

     - A media location would be set up at a separate location by a member of our Safety Team to keep the media up to date with information.

     - If injuries occurred, members of our Safety Team would set up a triage site.  

• All exterior doors around the building are locked throughout the day.
• Everyone coming into our school must sign in upon arrival and sign out upon leaving the property. In the event of an emergency, we need to account for everyone in the building.

• All visitors must wear a Claxton Elementary visitor sticker. If a visitor is in our building without a sticker, he/she will be directed to return to the front office to get a sticker.

• No one is allowed to go to classrooms without a prior appointment with the teacher or without notification of the classroom teacher. If you come to pick up your child, drop something off for your child, or have lunch with your child, you must wait in the lobby while the child is called to come to the front desk.

• Change of Residence or Telephone Number: Should your address, home or work telephone numbers change, please notify the school in writing.

INCLEMENT WEATHER:

During inclement weather, radio and television stations will begin carrying announcements of any school closing in Anderson County. At times, worsening weather conditions may also force school to close early. Should this happen, radio and television stations will carry this information and a Skylert message will be sent to notify parents. Be prepared in advance by having your instructions on the “Early Dismissal Information” letter. Please keep this information up to date with your child’s teacher. The teacher will only send the child to the location as you have it listed on the early dismissal form.
SPECIAL AREA SCHEDULE:

Kindergarten: 11:35 – 12:25 p.m.

1st Grade: 1:15 – 2:05 p.m.

2nd Grade: 2:05 – 2:55 p.m.

3rd Grade: 9:10 – 10:00 a.m.

4th Grade: 8:20 – 9:10 a.m.

5th Grade: 10:30 – 11:20 a.m.
FOOD SERVICES:

The school cafeteria is a nonprofit service designed for the convenience of students who wish to purchase all or part of their lunch or breakfast.  Students who are not able to pay the price charged may qualify for reduced or free lunches under the free or reduced-price lunch program. We request that ALL parents complete the form whether you plan to use the program or not. It can ultimately affect the number of teachers we keep on staff. Information on the application is confidential. Applications are available in the school office. Applications must be filed at the beginning of each school year. It is important to know that should your financial status change during the year you may reapply for the free/reduced lunch program.

Breakfast is served each morning beginning at 7:25 a.m. Students wishing to eat breakfast should be at school by 7:50 a.m. All students must be in their classroom by 8:05 a.m.    

Make sure your child has lunch money, or a lunch each day. If your child forgets his/her money or lunch, he/she may charge lunch for that day. Desserts and extra items may not be charged. Please pay lunch charges in a timely manner in the cafeteria. Parents, guardians, and grandparents are always welcome to dine in the cafeteria. Please follow the cafeteria visitors policy.
Breakfast, lunch, or snack brought from the home by the student is allowed if the food is for the student’s own consumption. Per our School Board Policy, commercial foods (fast food) brought into the cafeteria should be free of any logos and should appear as a meal or snack prepared at home. Sharing any food by a student or parent is not permitted.  

If students bring their lunches from home, parents are urged to provide well-balanced lunches. Thermos bottles should not contain carbonated drinks. Canned/bottled soft drinks are not permitted for lunch.  

• Breakfast:  7:25 – 7:50 a.m. (serving line closes at 8:00 a.m. each morning)

• Daily Lunch Schedule:

         Kindergarten: 10:55-11:35*
         1st grade: 11:05-11:45* 
         2nd grade: 11:35-12:15*
         3rd grade: 11:45-12:25*
         4th grade: 12:20-12:50
         5th grade: 12:40-1:10

* staggered by teacher

• Prices for 2012-2013:

 

   Student Breakfast: $1.00

   Reduced Breakfast: .30¢

   Adult Breakfast: $2.50
   Student Lunch: $1.75
   Reduced Lunch: .40¢

 

  Adult Lunch: $3.75
  Holiday Lunch: $5.00
  Milk: .50¢

  Ice cream: .60¢

 

• Ice cream is sold on Tuesday’s and Friday’s in the cafeteria. Students must have money to purchase ice cream and eat their purchase in the cafeteria.  

• The cafeteria is monitored by two Cafeteria Monitors. Students are expected to follow all rules and directions of the monitors on duty.

• Because there are so many children in the cafeteria at one time, it is essential that children use appropriate inside voices. From time to time, we will restrict talking in the cafeteria if students are causing a safety issue or refuse to follow directions. Silent lunch should only be used in the minimal amount of days possible. “Lights out” means total silence. Students must remain in silence until the lights come back on.

MONEY:

• On a daily basis, students do not need to have more than their lunch money with them. Please do not send your child with large amounts of money. Our cafeteria and/or office is not equipped to make change, and students have the potential to lose extra money.

• If a child needs to bring money to put in his/her lunch account, or to pay for a field trip, we suggest you put the money in an envelope and clearly mark your child’s name on the front.  

• If a child fails to bring his/her lunch money and/or is out of lunch money in his/her account, we never let a child go hungry. Students may charge a lunch, but must repay the amount charged the next day. After two consecutive days of charged lunches (and failure to repay), the student will be provided with an alternative lunch choice.    

• Students are NOT allowed to give/accept money from other students.  

• Students owing money to the cafeteria, office, or library are not eligible for field trips or special functions until the debt is paid in full.  

• When paying for field trips, lost or damaged library books, class pictures, or other school fees with cash, please send the exact amount requested. The bookkeeper does not always have the money available to make change.

CLASS FEES:

There are no class fees for elementary schools, based on Anderson County Board policy.
DRESS CODE:

Students should adhere to the Anderson County Student Code of Conduct during school days. This policy states that students should take pride in their appearance when attending school. Students must wear clothes that cover all undergarments. Clothing such as body suits, halter tops, strapless tops or tops with spaghetti straps, tank tops, muscle shirts, mesh and see through shirts are prohibited. Clothing and jewelry that students wear must be wholesome. Articles of clothing that promotes the use of alcohol, tobacco or drugs are not permitted. Clothing which suggests the use of firearms or violence is not acceptable.  Racial or sexually suggestive words or symbols are not permitted on clothing worn to school. Clothing should be in good condition and free of holes. It is suggested you have your child wear tennis shoes each day due to the amount of activity in the school. Students must wears shoes each time they participate in P.E. classes. 
Consult the Student Code of Conduct for further information. If you have a question about a particular clothing item, either call the school and ask, or send an extra piece or clothing or pair of shoes if the child has to change. We do keep some extra clothing at school for emergencies. If your child is in violation of the dress code, you will be contacted and asked to bring him/her a change of clothing and/or sent a note home as a reminder. Parents accompanying students on field trips or attending school functions should also follow the Anderson County Student Code of Conduct guidelines for attire.  
AFTER SCHOOL PROGRAMS:

Claxton Elementary has a variety of after-school opportunities you may be able to take advantage of. 

• After-school child-care:

Claxton Elementary
3-6 p.m.

Please call 463-2833 for more information. Students can be left the same day and a contract signed when parents pick-up their child.

Lollipops and Gumdrops (bus service available)

Please call 947-2921.

Early Learning Tree (bus service available)

Please call 945-KIDS.

• Extended Contracts
Claxton Elementary staff will periodically have opportunities available for students to stay after school to participate in enrichment/ remedial experiences. Teachers will send a note home identifying those students available to participate and the dates. Please do not leave your child at the school unless the teacher has contacted you. 
OUT OF ZONE/ OUT OF SYSTEM REQUESTS:
Anderson County Schools has a policy for students who would like to attend Claxton Elementary School from Out of Zone or Out of System. They cut-off date for the 2012-2013 school year was May 1, 2012. Please watch for the new cut-off for the 2013-2014 school year next spring. Those students who are out of zone or out of system must adhere to the following to remain in good standing: 

• must maintain 95% attendance each grading period
• must comply with all school policies and regulations
• must maintain passing grades in all classes each grading period 

• not have any outstanding fees or accounts with the schools
• have parents who follow all school policies and regulations
FIELD TRIPS:

From time to time teachers arrange field trips as an extension of the curriculum to provide students with real-world learning experiences. On occasion, field trips may also be planned as a reward or celebration. For a student to be eligible for a field trip:

• He/she must have good classroom behavior. If a child is struggling with his/her behavior while at school, we will not take that child into a less structured environment like a field trip where there is a safety risk. If a child’s behavior has been a classroom concern, prior to the trip the classroom teacher will notify parents as to whether or not the child will be attending the field trip. The teacher may request a parent to accompany a child on the trip in order for the child to participate. Children will be ineligible for a field trip if:  

     - he/she owes the school money or has lost textbooks or overdue library books

     - he/she is on a bus suspension when the trip is scheduled 

     - student has had an out of school suspension, he/she is not eligible for any field trip for six weeks from the date of return from the suspension

     - student has been placed in In-School Suspension three times, he/she is not eligible for a field trip for six weeks from the date of the third ISS assignment 

     - student has 5 or more unexcused absences, including the accumulation of early check-outs and tardies, and/or has not met with attendance officer to set-up a plan to work on issue
• The parent or legal guardian must sign permission slips for a field trip by the deadline date set by the classroom teacher. A signature is required; we will not take verbal permission over the phone.

• Each teacher will set a deadline date for money to be turned in for the trip. On the date of the deadline, all monies must be in so that the bookkeeper can write the appropriate checks and make the appropriate deposits. If a child misses the deadline, he or she will not be eligible for the trip. 

• Chaperoning a school field trip:  Many times teachers request parent volunteers to assist with the field trip. Parents volunteering for the trip need to be on time, know which children they are responsible for, be sure they know the daily schedule of events and adhere to the schedule, stay with the children at all times, not talk on the cell phone, and know the expectations of the teacher for the trip. Toddlers are not allowed to accompany parents chaperoning school field trips, unless indicated by the teacher. Some trips do not accommodate parent chaperones or have limited space availability. While we always welcome our parents on the trips when possible, keep in mind that school field trips are not designed to be family outings.  

• Transportation: When taking field trips, we contract transportation services through Landreth Bus Company. If the parent plans to transport the child for the ride home, the parent must sign the child out with the teacher before leaving the field trip. A parent may not transport any other child than his/her own on school field trips without appropriate written notes and prior arrangements with the classroom teacher.

MEDICAL ISSUES:
The following procedures will be followed when a student needs medication at school.  These are in alignment with the Anderson County Student Code of Conduct. Any violation of the medication policy can result in suspension or expulsion.
*  The parents must provide a written order from the doctor for prescription and over-the-counter medication with written parent permission (forms are available

at the school or at your doctor’s office).

*  The parent must provide the medicine in the current original properly labeled bottle from the pharmacist. Over-the-counter medication must be provided in an unopened container.

*  The parent (or a responsible adult designated by the parent) must bring the medicine to school and pick up any unused medicine at the school. All unused medicine must be picked up by the end of each school year or it will be discarded.

*  To ensure safety of ALL students, students will not be allowed to transport medication to or from school.

*  All medication must be renewed at the beginning of the new school year.

*  Any change in medication or dosage requires new orders during the current                                     school year.

*  For your convenience, orders may be faxed by your doctor to Claxton School. Our fax number is 945-3797.

• Claxton Elementary has a full-time LPN on staff. Any questions or concerns regarding medical issues need to be brought to her attention.    

 

• If your child has an allergy or a medical diagnosis of any kind, please let the school nurse know at the beginning of the year.

• Cough drops are not considered medication and students needing cough drops may have them at school under the following guidelines:

     - the cough drops are sent to the teacher for dispensing

     - students may not keep cough drops in their possession

     - a parent note to the teacher must accompany the drops

MEDIA:

ACS may seek opportunities for or provide material for news media about our schools. Any access to students on campus for this purpose is monitored by ACS staff. If you do not want ACS to allow your child to appear in still and motion pictures for publication/broadcast by the news media or to speak with the news media as is deemed appropriate by representatives of ACS without your prior written consent, you must notify your child’s principal in writing within 14 days of receiving a copy of the Code of Conduct.
USE OF THE INTERNET:

Technology is an integrated part of the learning process at Claxton Elementary. Students use the Internet for research projects and learning experiences throughout the year. Our system is safe and secure with numerous filters and security measures established and monitored by Anderson County Schools Office of Technology Department. If parents do NOT wish for their child to use the Internet at school a note stating that their child is not to use the Internet must be submitted to the office. Alternative assignments will be arranged for the student to meet the standard and complete the objective. 
SCHOOL BUSES:

Anderson County Schools contracts out all bus routes.  Students riding school buses must follow all rules and policies for riding as set forth by the Code of Conduct. Students violating bus rules and policies are subject to school discipline. The courts have held that the right of a student to use transportation is a QUALIFIED right, dependent upon good behavior. In cases where students seriously or continually break the rules, parents will be notified that a recurrence of the misbehavior will result in the suspension of bus privileges. Consequences for inappropriate and/or continuous behaviors on the bus will result in the following:


1st offense: Warning


2nd offense: 1 week suspension from the bus


3rd offense: 4 week suspension from the bus


4th offense: permanent removal

Bus behavior is taken very seriously at Claxton Elementary. It is simply too dangerous for a child to not follow the bus rules and put other lives, including their own, in danger. Students are expected to follow all rules and behave at all times to ensure a safe ride to and from school. If parents have any questions or bus complaints regarding bus stops, routes, times, etc., please call Landreth Bus Company at 945-3074.
                                                                           

SMOKING:
All Anderson County Schools are smoke-free campuses. This includes the parking lots and athletic events.
LOST AND FOUND:

Items that have been left unattended around the school are collected and placed in our Lost and Found. The lost and found is located in the back hallway outside the Library. Items left in Lost and Found are bagged up on the last day of school and taken to a local charity for donation. If your child has missing items, have them check the lost and found periodically.  

BIRTHDAYS and CLASSROOM CELEBRATIONS:

• Claxton Elementary does not celebrate birthdays during school hours. We will honor your child’s birthday by announcing it during the morning announcements and having them come to the office to receive their pencil and sticker.
• Please do not send balloons, flowers, cakes, cup cakes, cookies, or anything else to celebrate your child’s special day at school. It is a distraction to the learning environment and a safety concern for those children with food allergies. 
• Your child may distribute birthday invitations, at school, for his/her party outside of school hours. Please remind your child that this should not disrupt their educational day when distributing cards. The classroom teacher is not responsible for distributing cards, but may assist you if you contact them.   

• Periodically, and at the appropriate times, classrooms have celebrations for different reasons. At the teacher’s request, treats from the “schools approved food list” (treats lower in sugar, fat, and calories) may be provided. To see what has been approved please visit our school website (www.ces.acs.ac). 
REMEMBER THAT SOME OF OUR CHILDREN HAVE ALLERGIES:

Some of our students have very serious allergies. To be sure they are safe and healthy in our school, we do have a few rules that must be observed:

• Students should never share food in the cafeteria. Please remind your child to eat his or her lunch only. 
• Some students have severe food allergies. Nut allergies can be very serious. If you are providing snacks/treats for your child’s class (per the teacher’s request), be sure to check with your child’s teacher ahead of time.

• Animals should only be brought into the building at the teacher’s request. Claxton Elementary does participate in the H.A.B.I.T. program. 
PERSONAL BELONGINGS FROM HOME:

Toys, electronic devices, cards, CD’s, games, and other personal belongings are not to be brought to school unless specifically requested by the classroom teacher. If your child attends after-school care where these items are allowed from home, the child must keep the item in his/her backpack until he/she arrives at the after-school care location.  If items are out of the backpack on the bus or in the school, the items may be confiscated by the bus driver/teacher and held until the parent comes to pick up the items.

TITLE I:
Claxton Elementary is a Title I School. Through federal appropriations, Claxton Elementary receives additional funding to impact instruction. As a school wide Title I School, all students benefit from the increased funding. As part of the Title I school, we have two important documents you need to make yourself familiar with: the Parent Compact and Family and Community Engagement Implementation Plan.
FAMILY INVOLVEMENT PLAN:
One of the reasons we are the Greatest School in America is because we have the Greatest Parents in America!  A strong home and school connection is essential to provide the very best program we can for your child.  There are several ways that you can be involved at the school:

I. OPPORTUNITIES TO BE INVOLVED: 

• Join us for special events! Throughout the year staff and students are excited to bring a whole host of activities and experiences you won’t soon forget. 

- Book fairs: We will normally have two book fairs each year, one in August and one in spring. Be sure to select your favorite books for your child and your child’s teacher. 

- Thanksgiving Lunch: We invite all family members to come and have Thanksgiving Lunch with their child. This is one of our favorite days of the year! A reservation form will go home with every child with the cost of lunch and the number of tickets each family would like to reserve. A modified lunch schedule will be observed on this day due to the number of individuals we feed at the school.
- Musical Programs: Always a community favorite, please watch the newsletters and the marquee for special programs involving all the wonderful talent here at Claxton Elementary. You will be blessed with the time and energy put in by the students and staff.
These are just a few of the events we have throughout the year. 

• PTO: 

The Parent-Teacher Organization (PTO) meets on the third Thursday of each month, except in August and October, which will meet on the 4th Thursday.  Parents and teachers are strongly encouraged to participate in the PTO. The PTO’s educational events, fundraisers, and special projects directly benefit the students, teachers, parents, and the community. The 2012-2013 PTO officers are as follows:


President- Jennifer Jennings


Vice-President- Krystine Herrell

Treasurers- Archie Liggett and Dana Arndt

Secretary- Macall Taylor


Faculty Rep- Yancey Krebs

• Parent Volunteers: Many classrooms welcome volunteers. Parent Volunteers are given a specific duty/job and a designated time to come by the classroom teacher. If you sign up to be a classroom volunteer, be sure to know the expected job and what time you are to work. If you are not able to make your designated time, be sure to notify the classroom teacher. Infants, toddlers, or other school age children are not allowed to visit the classroom when a parent is volunteering.
• Library Volunteers: We have several needs for volunteers in the Library. If you are available to assist please contact Joni Simmons.
• Serving on the School Improvement Plan committee and other leadership committee’s.

II. HOME/ SCHOOL COMMUNICATION:
We have a variety of ways we try to keep our parents informed of all the wonderful things we have going on at Claxton Elementary, as well as a variety of ways for you to communicate with us:

• Cougar Day (registration day) is Tuesday, August 7th from 8:30-11:30 a.m. This is a great opportunity to meet your child’s teacher, as rosters are posted, and see the school.

• Title I Open House is August 30, 2012, from 5-7 p.m. Another great opportunity to meet your child’s teacher, see the great things going on at our school, and learn more information on what makes us a Title I school.
• Newsletters: 

     - A school-wide newsletter is published on the 1st Friday of each month. Please be sure to read about upcoming dates, safety tips, and the great opportunities our students and staff participate in.
     - Teacher/ grade level newsletters are published weekly/ monthly. Please be sure to read about the standards and topics they are covering, as well as important information pertaining to your child.
• Website:

     - Many of our teachers have created their own classroom websites. Follow the links through our home page for individual teacher pages.

     - We also use our website to post important dates, highlight programs, and make available to the public our Parent Compact, Family and Community Implementation Plan, and the School Improvement Plan. Be sure to check back regularly for updates.
• Communication Folders:

Staff at Claxton Elementary communicates regularly through the use of a school planner or Friday folder. The folder is used to hold important papers, notes, announcements, etc. that need to go home. Most teachers have a daily/weekly behavior report that is included in the folder. If your child uses a folder system for communication, be sure you know how the folder is to be used to optimize the greatest use possible from it.  

• E-mails:

Every staff member has an e-mail address. You will find all addresses through the Claxton Elementary home page link.

• SkyLert:
SkyLert is the Anderson County Schools emergency phone service. Families will receive a phone call regarding all important information when necessary. Be sure your phone number is current in the front office at all times.

• Phone Calls:
     - All of our classrooms have telephones. However, we will not disrupt a classroom during instructional times. 
     - If you need to leave the teacher a message please call the front office. Someone will be happy to assist you.
     - Phones are not for student use. A student may only use the phone when given permission by an adult in the case of an emergency. Parents are not to call the school and ask to speak to their child.

• Parent Conferences:
Parent-Teacher Conferences are held each semester (October and February). Other Parent-Teacher conferences are encouraged and may be requested when necessary. Parents or teachers requesting a conference should send a note stating the date and time of the conference. The teacher or parent will verify the conference time and date by a note or phone call. The school’s counselor can also be contacted to set up conferences. Conference times are immediately before or after school or during the teacher’s planning time. Administrators are also available for conferences upon request. 

• Communicating with two home families: 

Several of our children have two homes. It is our desire that both parents be involved as much as possible in their child’s education. Upon request, we will provide copies of report cards and standardized test scores to both households.  If those need to be mailed, parents must provide us with self addressed, stamped envelopes. Other communications, notices, classroom reports, etc. will be sent home with the child. It is the responsibility of the household receiving the information via the child to communicate with the other household.   

III. CURRICULUM and TEXTBOOKS:
• Anderson County Schools is working with the Common Core Standards, as adopted by the State of Tennessee. More information about Common Core and the resources available can be found on the Tennessee Department of Educations’ website. Anderson County Schools is also working with pacing guides.
• Homework will be given to students on an increasing basis as they progress in school. Parents may wish to set aside 20 – 30 minutes each evening for children to read, practice spelling or math, or complete assigned homework. This is an important pattern and responsibility to establish when children are young. Parents of very young children may use this time to read to their child. If your child is absent, they have 3 days to turn in make-up work. Make up work may be picked up in the office after a parent request.  If your child is only out for one day the teacher will send the work on the day the child has returned to school.  
• Grading Scales
For Grades 1 – 2


For Grades 3 – 5

93 – 100    E



93 – 100   A

88 – 92      S+



85 – 93     B

80 – 87      S



75 – 84     C


75 – 79      S-



70 – 74     D

70 – 74      N



  0 – 69     F

  0 – 69      U

• The State of Tennessee furnishes textbooks with the understanding that parents are responsible for lost or damaged texts. Many of our materials have been purchased through grants that teachers have diligently worked with other institutions to earn. Please encourage your child to take great care of all textbooks and materials. Set a home routine of where the books are kept when they have been brought home.  Payment for lost textbooks is at replacement cost and can be very costly. Please sign the textbook agreement form and return it to the teacher. Records can be withheld at the end of the school year until textbooks are returned. All basic texts are loaned to students for their use during the school year.  
VI. RESOURCES AVAILABLE TO PARENTS:

At Claxton Elementary we care as much for our families as we do for our students. We know that if things are a challenge for our families, it can create stress for our students. There are several resources we have available at Claxton Elementary to help our families:

• Counseling: Our school counselor, Mrs. Debbie Phillips, is a great resource to help both students and families through a variety of issues and concerns. Mrs. Phillips also has a wide network of supporters that she can call upon to help whatever is needed to make sure a child’s stay at Claxton Elementary is successful. 

WAYS TO HELP ENSURE STUDENT SUCCESS:

As parents, we all desire for our children to succeed in school. Providing them with an education is the best gift we can give our children. Here are a few tips that can help a child be successful at school:

• Communication: Stay in contact with the school and the teacher.  

• Be involved: Whether it is volunteering in the classroom, having lunch with your child, or making sure your child’s homework is complete and their backpack is ready to go each morning…find ways to stay involved.

• Go through backpacks/folders each evening: Simply going through your child’s school “stuff” each evening can tell you a lot about how the child spent his/her day and it helps to keep you current on what is going on in the classroom.  

• Know due dates: Be aware of days/events that require your child to turn in a permission slip, money, books, have a sack lunch, etc. Students get anxious when deadlines are approaching and they know they have not taken care of things. 

• Prepare for the morning the night before: Mornings can be hectic. Take care of all paper signing, supply gathering, money giving, etc. before bedtime so your child is ready to go in the morning.

• Start the day positive: If mornings have been difficult at home, children tend to come to school in a bad mood. A hug, a smile, a kind word each morning can make a days worth of difference for a child.

• Interact when your child comes home: When you first see your child after school, try to give him/her your full attention. Hang up cell phones, turn off radios or TV’s, pause the Internet, etc. A quick first five minutes lets your child know you are interested in what happened to him/her throughout the day.

• Limit video games, computer time, iPods and T.V. during the school week: Establish routines and good study habits. This lets children know education is important to you.

• Healthy Habits: A healthy body makes for a healthy mind. For the brain to be at its best, it needs plenty of exercise, water and healthy food.   

SPECIAL FEATURES AT CLAXTON ELEMENTARY SCHOOL:
Title I School




100% Highly Qualified Staff

Multiple Technology Labs


BrightLink Projectors/ Promethean Boards
Reading Recovery 



Response to Intervention Teams (RTI) 

Physical Education 



Outdoor Environmental Classroom

Wetland Habitats



Guidance Groups

Junior Achievement BizTown

Speech/Language Program

Special Education/ Inclusion


Classworks

D.A.R.E.




H.A.B.I.T.
Balanced Literacy Model


Comprehensive Intervention Model (CIM)                                               
Fine Arts Classes



Project B.A.S.I.C (Counseling for students in K – 3)
Professional Development Site (University of Tennessee Partner)
Claxton Elementary School is very blessed to have a strong Partners in Education program, where community partners sponsor, support, and contribute to the many wonderful opportunities our students participate in. Partners include, but are not limited to, Optimist Club of Claxton, TVA Bull Run, The BreadBox, Landreth Bus Lines, Claxton True Value Hardware, Flowers by Charlotte, Sphere Services, Parker Transport, Clinton Highway Home Depot, and Lifetouch Photography. Please visit our website for an updated list throughout the year.

In compliance with the Title VI Act of 1964, Claxton Elementary does not discriminate, nor deny, any student’s participation in any program or activity on the basis of race, color, religion or national origin.
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